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STAFF MEETING MINUTES 
LANCASTER COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS 

THURSDAY, AUGUST 29, 2019 
COUNTY-CITY BUILDING 

ROOM 113 - BILL LUXFORD STUDIO 
8:30 A.M. 

 
Commissioners Present:  Sean Flowerday, Vice Chair; Deb Schorr, Rick Vest and Christa Yoakum  
 
Commissioners Absent:  Roma Amundson, Chair 
 
Others Present:  Kerry Eagan, Chief Administrative Officer; Ann Ames, Deputy Chief Administrative 
Officer; Dan Nolte, County Clerk; Cori Beattie, Deputy County Clerk; and Leslie Brestel, County Clerk’s 
Office 
 
Advance public notice of the Board of Commissioners Staff Meeting was posted on the County-City 
Building bulletin board and the Lancaster County, Nebraska web site and provided to the media on    
August 28, 2019. 
 
The Vice Chair noted the location of the Open Meetings Act and opened the meeting at 8:35 a.m.   
 
AGENDA ITEM 
 
1) APPROVAL OF STAFF MEETING MINUTES FOR AUGUST 22, 2019 AND AUGUST 27, 

2019 
 

MOTION:  Yoakum moved and Vest seconded approval of the August 22, 2019 and August 27, 2019 
Staff Meeting minutes.  Flowerday, Vest and Yoakum voted yes.  Amundson and Schorr were absent.  
Motion carried 3-0. 

 
2) PENDING LITIGATION – David Derbin, Deputy County Attorney; Jen Holloway, Deputy 

County Attorney; Pam Dingman, Lancaster County Engineer; and Jim Shotkoski, Engineering 
Right-of-Way Division Head 

 
MOTION:  Vest moved and Yoakum seconded to enter Executive Session at 8:36 a.m. for the 
purposes of pending litigation, and to protect the public interest.   

 
The Vice Chair said it has been moved and seconded that the Board enter Executive Session. 

 
ROLL CALL:  Flowerday, Vest and Yoakum voted yes.  Amundson and Schorr were absent.  Motion 
carried 3-0. 
 
The Vice Chair restated the purpose for the Board entering Executive Session. 
 
Schorr entered the meeting.  
 
MOTION:  Schorr moved and Vest seconded to exit Executive Session at 8:51 a.m.  Flowerday, 
Shorr, Vest and Yoakum voted yes.  Amundson was absent.  Motion carried 4-0. 
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Schorr noted she entered the meeting at 8:38 a.m. 
 
3) SURPLUS PROPERTY DECLARATION NEAR DAVEY – David Derbin, Deputy County 

Attorney; and Ken Schroeder, County Surveyor 
 
Schroeder stated a limited title search was completed on property in Davey showing a portion of land 
that was believed to be owned by John Otte is actually owned by the County (see agenda packet and 
Exhibit A).  He asked the Board if there should be an appraisal to begin the surplus property process.  
Scott Gaines, Deputy County Assessor/Register of Deeds, added, due to multiple filings of deeds, the 
entire property, including the portion owned by the County, ended up in the Assessor’s database as 
owned by John Otte.  Schroeder said survey records dating back to at least 2005 show the parcel in 
question as always being owned by the County. 
 
Derbin described the surplus property process, which includes a full title search and an appraisal. He 
said they need authority to continue with the process. 
 
MOTION:  Schorr moved and Vest seconded to authorize the County Engineer’s office to move 
forward with a title search on the property in Davey.  Flowerday, Shorr, Vest and Yoakum voted yes.  
Amundson was absent.  Motion carried 4-0. 
 
Eagan and Dingman discussed how the Geographic information system (GIS) mapping of all County 
properties could lead the County to surplus other unnecessary parcels.  
 
4) STREET NAME CHANGE PROPOSAL (ARTHUR EDGREN PARKWAY) – Pam Dingman, 

Lancaster County Engineer 
 
Dingman discussed former County Engineer Arthur Edgren (Exhibit B) and suggested the road 
between south 96th Street and Saltillo Road be named after him (see agenda packet). 
 
Steve Henrichsen, Lincoln/Lancaster County Planning Department, stated since City and County 
agencies typically do not propose street names, the Board should designate someone to propose 
names.  There is a committee of emergency responders that review proposed street names to make 
sure they are not confusing with currently used street names.  The Board ultimately decides the 
name.  It was the consensus of the Board for the Engineer to be the one to suggest names for new 
county roads. 
 
Additionally, the City has proposed the name Nebraska Parkway for an area of Nebraska Highway 2 
between Van Dorn and 120th Street.  The Nebraska Department of Transportation (NDOT) wants to 
know the street name as they need to order signage.  Letters with the proposed name change have 
been sent to the businesses and property owners in that area.  They will also receive City and County 
hearing date letters.  The signs would not be posted until the new Highway 2 is formally opened. 
 
The Board had no objections to Nebraska Parkway.  The name will be reviewed by the Street Name 
Committee. 
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5) PENSION REVIEW COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATION: FUND SHARE CHANGES TO 
REDUCE ADMINISTRATIVE FEES 

 
Eagan reviewed the recommendation (see agenda packet).  Prudential and the Board would need to 
educate employees on the changes, especially on fee leveling.  
 
Doug Cyr, Chief Deputy County Attorney, stated there are currently no retirees on the Pension 
Review Committee and felt retirees should have input.  Eagan said he would like to continue on the 
committee. 
 
It was the consensus of the Board to move the recommendation to a Tuesday meeting. 
 
6) PROPERTY ADDRESS ISSUE WITHIN RAYMOND VILLAGE – Terry Kathe, Building and 

Safety Manager   
 
Alex Olson, Right-of-Way Agent, was present for discussion. 
 
Eagan said the County formed an Address Committee in 1998 to standardize addresses for 
emergency services.  Within the one-mile city jurisdictions the County had interlocal agreements with 
the cities and villages to standardize addresses.   
 
Kathe stated the Raymond address in question is out of sequence (see agenda packet).  One option 
is to stretch the 5100 block to be four blocks long.  If a north/south street were built, all of the 
houses on that side would be out of sequence.  He was unable to say how the address was assigned. 
 
It was the consensus of the Board to send a letter to the City of Raymond in support of the address 
change with the reason of public safety. 
 
7) YOUTH SERVICES CENTER PER DIEM FOR PROBATION AND CONTRACT COUNTIES 

– Sheli Schindler, Youth Services Director 
 
Melissa Hood, Youth Services Center Administrator, was present for discussion. 
 
Schindler distributed and reviewed the per diem calculations (Exhibit D).  It was noted the actual per 
diem rate is $466 not the $476 as reflected on the document.  The calculations of the fiscal impact of 
various per diem rates is correct.  Historically, the contract counties have received a letter asking if 
they would like to renew their contracts with the County.  Currently, there are 38 contract counties.  
There are ongoing negotiations with Juvenile Probation. 
 
Flowerday felt negotiations with Probation should reflect the actual cost of $466 and once the 
Probation rate is set then set the rates for the contract counties.  Schorr added she would like the 
contract counties to have the best available rate. 
 
It was the consensus of the Board for Schindler and Eagan to draft a letter to be sent to Probation 
detailing the per diem request.  Flowerday will sign the letter. 
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OTHER BUSINESS  
 
Tour of Youth Services Center with Nebraska State Senators 
 
Vest reported he and Flowerday had a tour of the Youth Services Center (YSC) along with State 
Senators Cavanaugh and Howard; Julie Rogers, Inspector General of Nebraska Child Welfare; 
Jennifer Carter, legal counsel for the Nebraska Department of Health and Human Services; and Joe 
Kohout and Brennen Miller, Kissel, Kohout, ES Associates LLC, to discuss the leased use of a portion 
of the YSC to the State for the State’s purposes.  They were impressed with the facility. 
 
Schindler said she was asked questions about the number of youth and which populations would be 
at the YSC, as well as questions about the operational component if the State were to sign a lease.  
There is concern that the State would push the operational component of a lease onto the County. 
 
Regarding a lease, Schindler said there are still details being researched, including the square footage 
cost and various operational pieces, including technology and equipment.  Once the details are 
finalized, a contract will be brought to the Board. 
 
Vest said he left the tour with the impression that the YSC staff members are engaged in their work 
and care about the youth. 
 
8) CHIEF ADMINISTRATIVE OFFICER REPORT 
 

A. County Board Initiatives Update 
 
No updates were given. 
 

B. Cities for Citizenship Conference, October 20, 2019 (Yoakum) 
 
Yoakum said the only way for her to attend the conference is to go as a governmental 
representative.  The conference would have no cost to the County.  It was the consensus of the 
Board for Yoakum to represent Lancaster County. 
 
9) DISCUSSION OF BOARD MEMBER MEETINGS ATTENDED 
 

A. JDAI Collaborative -Amundson 
 
No report was given as Amundson was absent. 
 

B. Lancaster County Adult Detention Center JPA Meeting – Amundson/Flowerday 
 
Flowerday reported the Chair and Vice Chair of the Joint Public Agency (JPA) were elected, the JPA 
budget resolution was approved. 
 

C. Lancaster County Chair/Vice-Chair Meeting with Planning – Amundson/Flowerday 
 
Flowerday did not attend the meeting.  He reported Amundson attended the meeting and that the 



Page 5 of 5 

 

solar tax amendment was discussed.  Additionally, the Confined Animal Feeding Operation (CAFO) 
task force has one more meeting scheduled.  
 
Public Safety Oversight Meeting  
 
Due to the City of Lincoln sales tax directed for the building of five new fire stations, Schorr said 
there was an approximate $2,300,000 surplus over the projections.  Surplus funds could be used for 
an upgraded computer assisted dispatch system, generators and fencing.  The fire stations at South 
66th and Pine Lake Streets, South 98th Street and Pioneers Boulevard, and 98th and O Streets will 
open in October 2019, September 2019, and March 2020, respectively. 
 
10) SCHEDULE OF BOARD MEMBER MEETINGS 

 
Informational only. 

 
11) EMERGENCY ITEMS 

 
There were no emergency items. 

 
12) ADJOURNMENT 
 
MOTION:  Schorr moved and Vest seconded to adjourn at 10:22 a.m.  Schorr, Flowerday, Vest and 
Yoakum voted yes.  Amundson was absent.  Motion carried 4-0. 
 
 

 










